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The Hiawatha City Council met in regular session in the Hiawatha Council Chambers on October 17, 2012. Mayor Theis called the meeting to order at 7:00 P.M. Council members present: Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, and Bob Wheeler.  Dick Olson arrived at 7:35 P.M.  Staff present: Community Development Director, Mark Powers; Deputy Clerk, Kelly Kornegor; City Engineer, Dick Ransom; Police Chief, Dennis Marks and City Attorney, Mark Parmenter.  Guests Present: Sandy McVicker, Cleo Malony, Ted and Linda Martin, Karan Montgomery, Tom Burd, Kelly Kellen, Don and Shawnee Burd, Joe Burd, Daniel Hoffman, Advocate Cynthia Peterson and Gazette Reporter, John Schweitzer. 
Bob Rampulla moved the approval of the agenda, second by Dennis Norton.  Motion carried.

Bob Wheeler moved the approval of the following consent agenda items: Approval of bills; Finance Director’s Report for September 2012; City Clerk’s Report for September 2012; Department Reports: Community Development, Fire, Library, Parks and Recreation, Police and Public Works; RESOLUTION #12-244 approving sewer waiver on second water meter for 3516 Fitzroy Road; Motion setting FY-13 Budget meeding schedule, second by Dennis Norton.  Motion carried.
Report from Council Members / Mayor / City Clerk

Mayor Theis asked Council members to reserve Monday, November 5th at 5:30 P.M. for a work session date to review a Fair Play Agreement between the Cities of Cedar Rapids, Marion and Hiawatha.
Presentations by Outside Agencies for Funding Requests / Updates

Metro Economic Alliance - 

Dee Baird of the Cedar Rapids Metro Economic Alliance provided Council members with an information sheet and presented an update of the group’s economic and community development efforts highlighting the following information:

· Organization structure changes
· Vision is to be the top economic growth region in the country

· Mission is to serve as the catalyst for economic diversity, growth and prosperity for the region

· Values: customers and strive to exceed their expectations, embrace innovation in work, focus on collaborative relationships, commitment to a high-performance culture centered on core competencies
· Four (4) networking events held at local businesses in Hiawatha
· Initiate Synchronist interviews, one hour long interview with questions centered on expansion and employees needed

· They have helped 70 companies, 15 of those are in Hiawatha

· Have not had time to analyze Hiawatha specifically but the aggregate data is very positive and strong, weaknesses are inadequate labor and lack of diversity

· 33 active prospects (12 months) with one (1) prospect looking at Hiawatha and two (2) are local companies with expansion

Council Member, Marty Bruns stated that he has been tracking Dee Baird’s work and is very impressed.  Bruns thanked Baird for putting her energy into the Alliance.
Neighborhood Transportation Service (NTS) - 

Kay Fisk of Neighborhood Transportation Service (NTS) presented an update of the company’s transportation services highlighting the following information:

· The Federal Transportation Administration (FTA) reduced the amount of funding to the State of Iowa
· NTS did secure some grant money to purchase 12 passenger vans

· NTS is frugal and use their funds wisely

· The cost each time someone rides is $13.43 which is an increase

· NTS charges $5.00 a ride, this amount does not cover their expenses

· A full shuttle runs out to CCB Packaging and Go Daddy employees

· REM also uses their services with 5,977 rides from Hiawatha, 5,152 rides to Hiawatha and total rides to and from Hiawatha 11,129
FY 11-12 Hiawatha Number of Rides and Cost
· Total rides from Hiawatha 2,667

· Total rides to Hiawatha 2,066

· Total rides to and from Hiawatha 4,733

· 4,733 rides X $13.43 per ride = $63,564
· Total number of rides X $5.00 per ride = $23,665

· Difference between actual cost and amount collected $39,899

Kay Fisk asked Council members to consider a 5% increase in pledge dollars from the City of Hiawatha for FY 2013-2014.

Mayor Theis added that the Revitalize Iowa Sound Economy (RISE) grant was a success based on CCB Packaging adding employment.  NTS provides rides to work for CCB Packaging employees.
Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #12-245 pledging a 5% increase in an amount not to exceed $6,367.00 from the General Fund for one year (FY2013-2014) to Neighborhood Transportation Service (NTS) for services provided to the City of Hiawatha residents offering convenient, quality, affordable transportation to employment and education responsibilities, second by Bob Rampulla.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #12-245 approved. 

Entrepreneurial Development Center Inc. (EDC) - 

Curt Nelson of Entrepreneurial Development Center Inc. (EDC) presented an update of the company’s entrepreneurial enterprise services highlighting the following information:

· Mobile Demand keeps coming up, their operational manager walked out without notice and EDC filled in for that position for six weeks.  The company will be expanding.

· H&H Ventures is doing significantly well

· Level 10 Apparel is doing well
· 560 entrepreneurial companies worth $1 billion of economic impact sense EDC started in 2003.  This secured over $136 million in capital raised

· Currently have 40 active clients

· Activity is strong

· 556 people were in attendance at the Innovation EXPO held in Coralville 

Funds Secured from State and Regional Programs 
· Two (2) companies have secured funds from the Iowa Demonstration Fund in the amount of $150,000 and the Enterprise Zone Award in the amount of $170,000.

· There are 12 additional applications in process

Curt Nelson asked Council members to consider a $10,000 pledge from the City of Hiawatha for FY 2013-2014.

Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #12-246 pledging $10,000 from Tax Increment Financing (TIF) Funds for one year (FY2013-2014) to Entrepreneurial Development Center Inc. (EDC) for services provided to businesses or business concepts with capital raises, mergers, marketing, personnel, sales plans, intellectual property, corporate structure, product design, and advertising, second by Bob Rampulla.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #12-246 approved. 

Ordinance #734 Regarding the Rezoning of Property Located at 1450 Robins Road, from A (Agriculture) to C-4 (Central Service District) Requested by Burd Family Limited Partnership

The 1st reading of Ordinance #734 regarding the rezoning of property located at 1450 Robins Road, from A (Agriculture) to C-4 (Central Service District) Requested by Burd Family Limited Partnership was passed at the October 3, 2012 Council meeting.  
The 2nd and 3rd readings of ORDINANCE #734 were moved to the October 17, 2012 Council meeting due to the objection heard from a neighboring property owner.

Bob Wheeler moved the 2nd reading of Ordinance #734 regarding the rezoning of property located at 1450 Robins Road, from A (Agriculture) to C-4 (Central Service District) Requested by Burd Family Limited Partnership, second by Bob Rampulla.  Motion carried.

The 3rd reading of ORDINANCE #734 was moved to the November 7, 2012 Council meeting.

After action was taken on ORDINANCE #734, Sandy McVicker of 1390 Robins Road asked if residents would be allowed to speak on the rezoning.  Mayor Theis informed the citizens present that their opportunity to speak was at the October 3rd Council meeting when the public hearing was held.  Theis continued to say that we will not be rude enough not to listen to the citizens if they have new information to provide to Council.

Sandy McVicker presented a petition of signatures against the rezoning request and would provide an original to the City Clerk’s office.
Council member, Dick Olson arrived at 7:35 P.M.

PUBLIC HEARING - to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 69 Parking Regulations §69.08 No Parking Zones adding parking restrictions for both sides of Heritage Boulevard and both sides of Heritage Green Boulevard from Miller Road to the east side of Ridgewood Drive 

 Mayor Theis opened the public hearing to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 69 Parking Regulations §69.08 No Parking Zones adding parking restrictions for both sides of Heritage Boulevard and both sides of Heritage Green Boulevard from Miller Road to the east side of Ridgewood Drive at 7:35 P.M. 

No written or public comments were received at or prior to the public hearing.  Public Hearing closed at 7:35 P.M.

On July 18, 2012, City Council approved amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 69 Parking Regulations §69.08 No Parking Zones adding parking restrictions for both sides of Blairsferry Crossing from Miller Road to the east side of Ridgewood Drive.

The current amendment to Code of Ordinance Chapter 69 Parking Regulations will add “No Parking” signs on both sides of Heritage Boulevard and Heritage Green Boulevard from Miller Road to the east side of Ridgewood Drive to be consistent throughout the Heritage Green subdivision.
Bob Rampulla moved the 1st reading of ORDINANCE #736 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 69 Parking Regulations §69.08 No Parking Zones adding parking restrictions for both sides of Heritage Boulevard and both sides of Heritage Green Boulevard from Miller Road to the east side of Ridgewood Drive, second by Dennis Norton.  Motion carried.

Marty Bruns moved waiving the 2nd and 3rd readings of ORDINANCE #736, second by Bob Rampulla.  

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler
NAYS: None

Motion Carried

Bob Wheeler moved the adoption of ORDINANCE #736 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 69 Parking Regulations §69.08 No Parking Zones adding parking restrictions for both sides of Heritage Boulevard and both sides of Heritage Green Boulevard from Miller Road to the east side of Ridgewood Drive, second by Dennis Norton.  
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla, Dennis Norton
NAYS: None
Ordinance #736 approved

Fixing a Date of (November 7, 2012 at 7:00 P.M.) for a Meeting on the Proposal to Enter into a Development Agreement with Legacy Stone of Eastern Iowa, LLC and BJP Investments, LLC and Providing for Publication of Notice

The City of Hiawatha received a proposal from Legacy Stone of Eastern Iowa, LLC (Developer) and BJP Investments, LLC (Owner) in the form of a proposed Development Agreement (the “Agreement”) by and among the City, the Developer and the Owner pursuant to which, among other things, the Developer would agree to construct certain Minimum Improvements as defined in the Agreement on certain real property located within the Hiawatha Urban Renewal Area as defined and legally described in the Agreement and consisting of the construction of an approximately 11,000 square foot showroom/warehouse building on the Development property, together with all related site improvements as outlined in the proposed Development Agreement.
The Agreement further proposes that the City will make up to five (5) consecutive annual payments of Economic Development Grants consisting of 75% of the Tax Increments generated by the construction of the Minimum Improvements to Developer, not to exceed $21,000 in any year, under the terms and following satisfaction of the conditions set forth in the Agreement.  One of the obligations of Developer relates to employment creation and retention.

Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #12-247 fixing a date of (November 7, 2012 at 7:00 P.M.) for a meeting on the proposal to enter into a Development Agreement with Legacy Stone of Eastern Iowa, LLC and BJP Investments, LLC and providing for Publication of Notice, second by Dick Olson.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dick Olson, Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None

Resolution #12-247 approved. 

Setting a Public Hearing Date (November 7, 2012 at 7:00 P.M.) to Consider Approval of the Capital Improvement Plan for FY 2013 - 2017

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #12-248 setting a public hearing date (November 7, 2012 at 7:00 P.M.) to consider approval of the Capital Improvement Plan for FY 2013 - 2017 identifying estimated capital expenditures and funding sources for the City of Hiawatha for a five-year period, second by Dennis Norton.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton, Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None

Resolution #12-248 approved. 

Declaring a Temporary Embargo on Tower Terrace Road and Loggerhead Road to Limit Deterioration of Seal Coated Roads

City Clerk, Kim Downs requested Council authorization in declaring a temporary embargo on Tower Terrace Road and Loggerhead Road because it has been brought to the City’s attention that there is traffic weighing over ten (10) tons driving on Tower Terrace Road west of North Center Point Road and Loggerhead Road. 

Downs and Mayor Theis discussed concerns of premature deterioration of these seal coated roads with City Engineer Dick Ransom and made the following recommendations:

Seal coated roads are not made to withstand such heavy traffic. If we place a temporary embargo on both roads, state code only allows 90 days for a temporary embargo in any given calendar year. We could place a temporary embargo from now till the end of the year and then come back in the spring and place another temporary embargo if needed. 

If after the embargo limitations we decide that we want to make it permanent, we will then visit the truck route and load limit sections of the code. 

Downs requested Council pass a resolution setting the temporary embargo due to premature deterioration of these seal coated roads and to be effective immediately. Any person who violates the provisions of the resolution shall, upon conviction or a plea of guilty, be subject to a fine determined by dividing the difference between the actual weight and the maximum weight established by the resolution by one hundred, and multiplying the quotient by two dollars as per Iowa Code Chapter 321.471. 

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #12-249 instituting a temporary embargo on Tower Terrace Road & Loggerhead Road prohibiting heavy traffic weighing over ten (10) tons from travelling on said roads effective October 17, 2012 and remaining effective through December 31, 2012; any party who violates the provisions of this resolution shall, upon conviction or a plea of guilty, be subject to a fine determined by dividing the difference between the actual weight and the maximum weight established by the resolution by one hundred, and multiplying the quotient by two dollars as per Iowa Code Chapter 321.471, second by Dennis Norton.

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton
NAYS: None  

Resolution #12-249 approved.
Discussion/Possible Action Regarding Hiawatha Fire Department’s Structural Fire Training on Properties located on Kainz Drive and N. Center Point Road

City Council members had discussion with City Attorney, Mark Parmenter regarding the preparation of a Structural Fire Training Agreement including in its contents a Hold Harmless and Indemnity Agreement between the City of Hiawatha and Brainiac Incorporated in order for the Hiawatha Fire Department to conduct Structural Fire Training on the following properties:  765 Kainz Drive, 775 Kainz Drive, 795 Kainz Drive, 805 N. Center Point Road, 865 N. Center Point Road.  

Parmenter stated that Council could take action allowing him to complete the agreement and authorize the Mayor to sign the Structural Fire Training Agreement on behalf of the city once it is complete.

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #12-250 authorize City Staff under the direction of the City Attorney to move forward with the preparation of a Structural Fire Training Agreement including in its contents a Hold Harmless and Indemnity Agreement between the City of Hiawatha and Brainiac Incorporated in connection with the Hiawatha Fire Department structural fire training conducted on the following properties:  765 Kainz Drive, 775 Kainz Drive, 795 Kainz Drive, 805 N. Center Point Road, 865 N. Center Point Road and further authorizing the Mayor to sign the Structural Fire Training Agreement on behalf of the City of Hiawatha, second by Bob Wheeler.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None

Resolution #12-250 approved. 

Discussion/Possible Action Regarding City Hall Access Hatch Hand Rail to Provide Roof Safety

When City Hall was originally constructed, the contractor didn’t install an access hatch hand rail to provide safety around the walkway on the roof.
City Staff has been in contact with Novak Design Group, PLC and Dry Space, Inc. to troubleshoot available options to provide a safety guard for the walkway pads and determined the less intrusive and most reasonable option was to fabricate and install a one piece safety railing fastened to the parapet wall and relocate the walkway pads in a total amount not to exceed $3,387.00.
Funding to complete the work related to the installation of an access hatch safety hand rail on the roof of City Hall is available in the General Fund Building Maintenance/Repair budget.

City Attorney, Mark Parmenter informed Council of the two options available for providing a safety guard for individuals needing to access the roof as follows:
· Install a railing painted the same color

· Install a screen

Installing the handrail and relocating the walkway pad is the less intrusive option and made the most sense.  We even considered relocating the hatch but there was concern with the expense.

Council Member, Marty Bruns stated that this is a safety issue and the simpler solution the better.

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #12-251 authorizing the installation of a one piece safety railing fastened to the parapet wall and relocation of the walkway pad, at a total cost not to exceed $3,387.00, utilizing funding in the General Fund Building Maintenance/Repair budget with Dry Space, Inc. / Novak Design Group, PLC of Cedar Rapids, Iowa, second by Marty Bruns.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler
NAYS: None

Resolution #12-251 approved.
Declaring an Official Intent to Reimburse in Connection with the Commissioning of City Hall for Professional Services Performed by KJWW Engineering Consulting to Correct Issues with the Heating and Cooling System (HVAC) due to the Inability to Use LOST Dollars as Originally Approved at the September 19th Council Meeting

On June 6, 2012, Council passed Resolution #12-128 authorizing the contract with KJWW for commissioning of City Hall to correct on-going issues with the heating and cooling system (HVAC) with funding through the Capital Project Fund with intent to reimburse in the spring 2013 bond issue.

On September 19, 2012, Council approved payment for the invoice from KJWW Engineering Consultants for work done in connection with the commissioning of city hall to correct issues with the heating and cooling system (HVAC) in an amount not to exceed $20,000.00 using Local Option Sales Tax Dollars (LOST) and the intent to reimburse was no longer needed.

After reviewing the language on the ballot for LOST dollars, Finance Director, Cindy Kudrna discovered that repairs done to city hall are not allowable expenses under the use of LOST dollars.

Kudrna recommended Council pass a resolution declaring intent to reimburse in an amount not to exceed $20,000.00 for the contract with KJWW in connection with the commission of city hall to correct on-going issues with the heating and cooling system (HVAC).

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #12-252 declaring an Official Intent under Treasury Regulation 1.150-2 to issue debt to reimburse the City for certain original expenditures paid out of the Capital Project Fund in connection with the Commissioning of City Hall to repair on-going issues with the HVAC system at City Hall in the amount of $20,000.00, second by Marty Bruns.

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None  

Resolution #12-252 approved.
Relocation of Commercial or Industrial Enterprises / Fair Play Agreement with the City of Marion

On October 4, 2012, the City of Marion passed Resolution #22766 concerning the relocation of commercial or industrial enterprises between the City of Marion and the City of Hiawatha.
The agreement sets the terms for the general use of economic incentives, including but not limited to, tax increment financing (TIF) under Chapter 403 to attract commercial or industrial development when such companies decide to relocate from one city to the other city.

By signing the agreement, both the City of Marion and the City of Hiawatha agree that there is no objection to the use of TIF funds related to the relocation of companies not currently located in their cities, and who decide to relocate between the two cities as long as it is done under compliance with Iowa Code Section 403.19(9) (a) (1).

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #12-253 approving & authorizing execution of an agreement between the City of Marion & the City of Hiawatha concerning the general use of economic incentives, including, but not limited to, Tax Increment Financing (TIF) under Iowa Code Chapter 403, to attract commercial or industrial development when such companies decide to relocate from one city to the other city, second by Dick Olson.

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton
NAYS: None  

Resolution #12-253 approved.

Purchase Agreement for the Acquisition of Right-of-Way and Permanent Access Easement Located at 45 Boyson Road and Payment to Sandra McVicker d/b/a SD Waves and Co. (Lessee) in the Amount of $13,600.00 in Connection with the Boyson Road / Robins Road Intersection Project
The acquisition of right-of-way and a permanent access easement on the property located at 45 Robins Road will enable the City of Hiawatha to provide for improvements to Boyson Road for service to its citizens in connection with the Boyson Road and Robins Road Intersection project.

A Purchase Agreement for the acquisition of right-of-way and a permanent access easement on the property located at 45 Boyson Road was signed by the Lessee, Sandra McVicker d/b/a SD Waves and Co. and sets the price of the acquisition at $13,600.00.  

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #12-254 approving and ratifying a Purchase Agreement between the City of Hiawatha and Sandra McVicker d/b/a SD Waves and Co. (Lessee) for the purchase of right-of-way and a permanent access easement on the property located at 45 Boyson Road in the amount of $13,600.00 in accordance with the terms and conditions set forth in the Purchase Agreement, second by Bob Rampulla.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None

Resolution #12-254 approved. 

Update on the E911 Board – Hiawatha Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage
Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage arrived at the meeting late due to a medical call.  Nesslage provided Council with the following update related to the E911 Board:
Nesslage is a member of the #911 Board.  There is a ballot proposing to raise the current $0.25 surcharge to $0.50 per month.  Linn County has the lowest surcharge in the state.  Most counties charge a $1.00 for the use of landlines and cell phones.  This tax is placed on landlines and cell phones at the state level and some money is passed down to the local level.  Linn County uses this money to support 911 dispatching centers for the purchase of equipment for 911 emergency calls and pages to dispatch First Responders, EMS and Ambulance.  It does not pay for wages.
Nesslage stated that the biggest issue for the Board is that the current technology is not keeping up with the new technology that is out there.  Today’s cell phones and other electronics can do more than our equipment.  People can tweet emergency information/pictures or put it on social media sites like Facebook or send it directly to KCRG.  The dispatch centers do not currently have the capability to receive this information and would like to have the ability to do so.  The increase in surcharge to $0.50 will assist with funding to upgrade technology and equipment.
Possible Closed Session as per Iowa Code 21.5(j) to discuss the purchase of particular real estate 
Bob Rampulla moved to go into closed session as per Iowa Code 21.5(j) to discuss the purchase of particular real estate at 7:59 P.M., second by Dennis Norton.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None

Motion carried.

Bob Rampulla moved to go out of closed session and enter into regular session at 9:21 P.M., second by Bob Wheeler.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns 
NAYS: None

Motion carried.

Discussion/Possible Action Regarding the Purchase of Particular Real Estate 

No action was needed in regards to the purchase of particular real estate.
Bob Rampulla moved to adjourn the meeting at 9:21 P.M., second by Marty Bruns. Motion carried. 

____________________________
                                                                                                Thomas A. Theis, Mayor 

            
ATTEST: 
________________________

Kim Downs, City Clerk                                          
